President’s Interim Cabinet

January 7, 2003

3:30 to 5:00 p.m.

Administration Building Boardroom

MINUTES

D R A F T
Present:  Beverly Brandt, Tom Curtis, Paulette Fleming, Jack Hanson, Carol Henderson, Karen Kreutzer, Peggy Lytle, Darlene Miller, Holly Moore, Kae Peterson, Andrea Rye, Shaun Scott, Terry Taylor, Judy Yu

Not in attendance:  Steve Gibler, Paul Rucker
Recorder:  Michele Foley

1.
Rotating Chair (Moore)
Holly asked that the chair be assumed by a faculty member or classified member of Cabinet.  The classified and faculty representatives to Cabinet will determine together who will take the chair for Winter Quarter.  A student, possibly Student Body President Shaun Scott, will chair for Spring Quarter.

2.
Summer Hours 2003 (Fleming)
Paulette provided background for a proposal to adjust the College’s Summer Quarter hours of operation.  King County is looking to reduce the number of single occupancy vehicles on public roads (trip commute reduction) and the college is looking for ways to reduce energy costs.  Last year a proposal to adjust Summer Quarter hours arrived too late to implement.  This year, Paulette is asking the labor groups (JUMC and JLMC) representing faculty and classified staff, to consider implementing a Summer Quarter work week consisting of four nine-hour days (Mon through Thurs) and a four-hour Friday.  
Cabinet will discuss this subject again once the labor groups have given input.  

Holly said a Summer Quarter teaching option is to try an 11-week quarter, or some combination similar combination, for instance, two five-week sessions with an intersession in between.  
TO DO:  Provide the Proposed Summer Quarter Options with calendar dates for each option for review by Cabinet.  
3.
January 17 All-College Budget Meeting (Moore, Brandt)
On Friday, January 17, the VP for Administrative Services, Beverly Brandt, and her staff will hold two All-College Budget meetings.  Both will be held in the Canteen; one at 7:00 a.m. and the next at 1:30 p.m. to allow access to as many staff as possible.  (A separate meeting will be planned for students.)  At the meeting Beverly will provide an overview of how the government allocates funds, what to think about as we devise the budget, a draft of procedures and a draft of budget assumptions.  Beverly hopes to show faculty and staff where we think our budget picture will turn out.  She is anticipating cuts of $700,000 on top of the $700,000 already cut from Shoreline’s budget.  

From those attending the All-Campus budget meeting, a Budget Planning Task Force will be created consisting of 10 to 12 members.  The Task Force will tackle how to make the cuts.  
Beverly said that higher education is receiving strong statewide publicity about our cutbacks.  This, coupled with smart advocates in Olympia, may help our plight.  

Her goal is present the most realistic budget to the Board for their approval at the May 29 meeting.  

Holly reminded everyone that the college cannot move to a reduction-in-force situation unless the state declares a financial emergency.  Leaving positions unfilled and attrition will always be considered first.  Paulette added that each labor group’s contract has reduction-in-force language that differs considerably.  Karen Kreutzer expressed concerns about how the reduction-in-force process would be perceived by the campus community as a whole.  She the process must be open and above-board and suggested that administration consult with each bargaining unit representative(s) to keep them apprised of developments.  
The make-up of the Budget Planning Task Force will be cross-discipline and cross-departmental.  The process will be open and informal.  The ideal size of a Task Force is 10 to 12 members.  
TO DO:  Holly will meet with Karen, Peggy and Beverly to jointly decide the final make-up of the Budget Planning Task Force.  The final Task Force membership will be published.
Holly reminded everyone that we are making pro-active choices to help ourselves and hedge against cuts.

4.
Exchange Server Update (Hanson)
Jack reviewed the Exchange Server implementation schedule.  He said 425 individuals must be moved onto the new system.  Jack estimated that by the end of March 2003 the entire campus will be online with Exchange.  
He reminded Cabinet which TSS staff members they should contact if they have questions about Exchange:

Jack Hanson– Policy issues and recommendations

Colleen Perrault – Confidential assistants and support staff contact Colleen for 

assistance with meetings and other scheduling


Gary Kalbfleisch – Server and server back-up issues


Caryl Jacobs – Training on all aspects of the Exchange Server (Jack encouraged 
all staff to get training, because even if you have had prior training, the 
 
becomes an information exchange process)

Exchange Server Notes from Jack:


( If your email is published, it may be sold to address list sources.

( Accessing email through internet browsers makes junk mail worse.
( Microsoft does have an archive solution, which TSS does not recommend and is removing, since it doesn’t do the job needed at SCC. Jack/TSS is researching other options.
( 100 megabytes per person is the estimate for memory.  This amount could be raised to 200 megabytes under special circumstances.
( Shoreline will have much more room on our own server; separate from CIS.
5.
Software Audits to Protect the College (Hanson)
As background for this agenda item, Jack explained that Shoreline could be subject to fines ranging from $15,000 to $30,000 for individual employees’ use of illegal software.  

What is illegal software?  It is software for which TSS can’t produce a license (or does not have one on file).  The fine is generally four times the retail value of the product, plus the potential of a mandate to purchase the product at the retail price.  It is legal, however, to use personal software.  

TO DO:  Jack Hanson will develop a procedure for the use of software, which he will bring to Cabinet for approval.

Further, college computers (those owned by Shoreline) will be audited.
TO DO:  Jack will oversee a procedure to document software ownership.

Software Audit Notes:

( Personal Palms are okay; but software installed on a college computer to make it “palm worthy” would be eligible for audit.

( Jack explained four options on how TSS can audit.  (See TSS’s plan as distributed by Jack.)

( Beverly has offered her staff to test the software purchased to audit.  

( Bootlegged copies will be removed; Holly will try to find resources to purchase legally.

(  There should be no audit problem downloading free software (i.e., Adobe) from the Internet.
( Even though the individual may have the software, the college will be fined.

Jack emphasized that it is better we do the audit than have it done by an outside auditor.  

TO DO:  Jack will work with Judy to develop an update to the audit action as the process unfolds. 
6.
SCC Legislative Committee Meeting (Yu)
Judy reviewed legislative activities which have been accomplished to date.  She said the key to our legislative efforts will be to localize the issues.  The Governor’s budget doesn’t look hopeful and doesn’t proposal any new enrollments currently, but things, she said, can always change.  
Issues for the 2003 Legislative session:

( Equalization of part-time and full-time salaries
( Advocate raises for classified staff

Karen Kreutzer notified Cabinet that she is working on several issues at several levels with legislators.  She asked that she be kept abreast of college legislative activities.  She asked that the college, the legislative committee and the union work together on issues and urged that all these groups coordinate work here and in Olympia.  

7.
Enrollment (Moore)
Holly announced that SCC has met our target for Winter Quarter 2003.  She explained that at the end of enrollment for continuing student, Shoreline stood at 90% of target.  After new students enrolled, the college stood at 95%, which means retention is at an all-time high, but, in order to meet or exceed our target, we must enroll new students.  This includes building a realistic schedule with room to add classes “on demand” and to assure that students are not excluded from classes they need to graduate or that those classes are not cancelled due to under-enrollment.    

Holly said we must make sure we are continuing to serve a wide range of students.  Some must come early in the morning.  Student Services must be available for them.  Others can only come at night or on the weekends.  Holly reiterated that we must make sure we provide quality, comprehensive services to assure retention and student success.  In a scenario where we must look at maintaining the “right sizing,” we must place our target just above the mark so we can serve our students with quality.  She acknowledged that the other concern is Shoreline’s parking problem.  The college is working with our neighbors, including European Motors and the Department of Transportation, to determine if extra parking can be negotiated at these sites.  The college is also trying to remove “no parking” signs for the stretches of Greenwood Avenue where there are no homes.  
8.
China Summer Conference Update (Moore, Henderson) 

Six Shoreline faculty and staff have been invited to attend a conference in China this summer.  The focus is on collaboration between U.S. community colleges and other institutions of higher education in China.  Mark Hankins, Paul Deurenberger, Jan Winslow, Shalin Hai-Jew, Norma Goldstein and Donna Miller-Parker will attend the conference.  One conference outcome is to make connections in China for faculty and student exchange opportunities.  Another outcome is to identify and solidify sister-institution opportunities.  

Holly, who participated in the delegation of Presidents to China headed by Peter Ku in October, has agreed to fund the six conference attendees travel and registration our of the President’s discretionary fund and from unused administrative professional development funds.  Spouses who travel with the attendees will not be funded by SCC.

9.
Roundtable

Beverly Brandt
The recent visit to Shoreline Community College by the Fire Marshall resulted in over 60 violations.  The Marshall also complimented Chemistry and Dental Hygiene for their practices to dispose of chemical wastes.
Jack Hanson

He provided “TSS Helpline” statistics:  Last year there were over 400 requests; this year there have already been 600.  Fifty per cent of the calls are answered within the same day they are made.

Kae Peterson

The Foundation provided over 1,000 cookies to students waiting in line to register in the FOSS Building this past Winter Quarter registration period.   

